CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY, OCTOBER 15, 2018
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Mayor Young called the meeting to order at 6:58 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Mayor Young, Councilors Braudt, Kovachy, Coleman, and Barton. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:
Councilor Byrd.
STAFF PRESENT:
Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett and Administrator/Recorder Evans.
STAFF ABSENT:
None.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
Add the quarterly financial reports to the consent calendar as number 2.
IV.
CONSENT CALENDAR:
1. Approval of Minutes for the regular meeting on September 17, 2018. 
2. Approval of Quarterly Financial Reports.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the regular meeting minutes of September 17, 2018 and the quarterly financial reports.  All voted “yes”. The motion carried.  
V.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Reorganization of the Public Works Department.

Since Mark Wilson has retired Administrator Evans feels it is a good time to reorganize the Public Works Department by creating two new job positions. The new positions will be a Direct Responsible Charge position for Water and a Utility II position.   hire a new entry level utility worker.  

The Lead Worker position for the Public Works Department will not be filled at this time, although we not eliminate the position because some time in the future it may be needed.  However, with the inexperienced staff we have the City has a need to maintain supervision over water, street and parks.  Therefore, I am proposing to have the most senior and experienced employee assume the supervision responsibilities of the Public Works Lead.  Since both the Lead Waste Water and Lead Public Works are in the same classification it makes sense to have Rob assume the duties of the Public Works Lead. In order to assist the City Rob has agreed to take on the additional duties without a pay increase. This will provide the additional funding necessary for the new positions.

The Direct Responsible Charge (DRC) position requires all the certifications necessary for water treatment and distribution.  As we have discovered being the water DRC has significant responsibilities, so I have classified it in the same range as the lead worker.  Matt just recently obtained all the necessary certifications for the DRC position.  He is certified as a water operator II with a filter endorsement and has a distribution 1 and 2 certification.  Although he has the required licenses he needs more experience with the distribution system before we make him the official DRC for the water.  I am proposing to leave Matt at his current position and give him a 3-step increase.  After he has enough experience and feels comfortable being the DRC we will eliminate our contract with Brian Kelly and promote Matt into the DRC position. 

I reviewed job descriptions from other cities to see what their requirements were for a Utility Work II.  They all required certification in the water distribution system and the collection system.  I have modeled the Utility II position accordingly and placed it in the same pay range as the operators since it requires certification.  The new position is designed to work less in the streets and parks and more in the utilities.   The utility worker II position will not be filled until all the required certifications have been acquired. However, Jeremy’s job duties will shift more towards the utilities so that he can obtain the required time in water and sewer needed to be able to take the distribution and collection tests.  Therefore, I am recommending that Jeremy be given a 3-step increase in his current classification range.

When we did the budget we left the lead worker position in the budget at step 1 which will cover the proposed reorganization and raises.

The union has reviewed the job descriptions and I have discussed the plans with the Union Representative, Jeff Brown.  They have no disagreement with the plan, but it will require the City and Union to sign a letter of agreement to add the 2 positions and also a memorandum of understand regarding Rob assuming both lead worker roles.  I have attached a copy for your reference.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the job description for the Direct Responsible Charge position and set the pay at range 4.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carries.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the job description for the Utility Worker II and set the pay at range 2.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carries.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the letter of agreement between the City and the Union establishing the two new positions.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carries.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with the Union establishing Rob as the lead worker for all the Public Works Departments.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carries.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve a three-step increase for Matt in his current classification pay range.  Mayor Young, Councilors Braudt, Barton, and Coleman voted “yes”.  Councilor Kovachy voted “no”.  Motion carries.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve a three-step increase for Jeremy at his current classification pay range.  Mayor Young, Councilors Braudt, Barton, and Coleman voted “yes”.  Councilor Kovachy voted “no”.  Motion carries.
2. Letter of Agreement with the Union regarding the Janus Decision.

On June 27, 2018 the Supreme Court rendered a decision in the Janus vs AFSCME Union case.  In essence the decision prohibited Unions from being able to charge a Fair Share fee from employees that opt out of being a union member.
The City’s current contract with IBEW union contains the Fair Share clause which needs to be eliminated.  In order to eliminate the clause the City would need to open the contract and bargain the impact with the Union.  However, since the contract expires in June 2019 the City will need to begin negotiations on a new contract after the first of the year.  Therefore, the Union is willing to enter into an agreement with the City to bargain the impacts of the Janus decision when we open the contract for negotiations after the first of the year.  
It makes sense to address the Janus decision when we open the contract.  It will be a more efficient use of time.  Therefore, staff recommends that Council approve the Letter of Agreement.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Braudt seconded a motion to approve the letter of agreement with the Union to defer bargaining the Janus decision impacts until contract negotiations open in January 2019.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carries
VI.
REPORTS:
1. SHERIFF’S OFFICE
The stats for this month have shown a large increase in service calls.  Sargent Bean has to check into whether these stats are for the City of Canyonville area only or if another area has been added to the City’s area.  There were 205 calls for service, of which there were 23 traffic stops, 10 subject stops, 20 criminal cases with 17 arrests.  Out of the 17 arrests 5 were drug related and 6 were warrants.
With the new contract that the City signed, the Sheriff’s Office is hopeful that they can start enforcing some of the ordinances without the City making any changes to their ordinances.
2. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT
OFFICE:  The office staff has been very busy verifying data on the new test software before they switch to the new service.  The biggest problem is always with the utility software.  There is a programming problem with the utility billing that has to be worked out before we can switch.

PINE STREET PAVING:  The design and bid documents have been completed by Dyer Partnership for the project.  We are waiting until next spring to bid the project in the hopes that we will be awarded another grant for the other end of Pine Street. Combining the two grants as one project would be the most cost-effective strategy.  However, we would have to work the details out with ODOT.

PUBLIC WORKS: The entire staff has been busy this last month with sewer and water line repairs.  The contractor working on 874 Hamlin broke the 15” City sewer main that crosses the property.  The sewer main is 17’ deep and he broke a 3’ section when he was trying to expose the line for a sewer tap.  This line collects all the sewer from the west side of town and transmits it to the sewer plant.  Breaking this line was a big deal and beyond the ability of staff to repair.  The contractor had to call in another contractor (Gosslins) with bigger equipment and more experience to repair the line.  City staff assisted with attempting to pump the sewage into the City sludge truck and dumping it down a manhole downstream.  However, when it got to be dinner time, and everyone started using their sewers, it was impossible to keep up.  They eventually had to tap into the line and install temporary piping to bypass the break.  The entire crew worked until 9:30 that night.  Gosslins repaired the line and installed the sewer tap the following day.  Everything was inspected by Rob and they did a great job.  The property owner also needs to tap into the City water line on Hamlin and we have informed him that his contractor will not be allowed to do the tap.  They are planning to sub that portion of the project out to Gosslins.

Whenever we have a water or sewer break it takes the entire staff to repair it.  So everyone has been really busy this last month.  They also replaced an entire water service line on Reed Street that has been repaired several times.  It took longer to replace the line than it would have to repair but it was more effective to replace the entire line since it keeps breaking.  There was also a leaking water line on James Street which has been leaking for quite a while.  The repair has been on the to do list for a while since it was a big project due to the excavation. Staff capitalized on a sewer cleaning truck demonstration and was able to utilize the truck to expose the line.  This cut the excavation portion of the project in half.  

The repair portion of the James Street project did not go so smoothly.  It was discovered that there were 3 houses connected into the one service line.  In the old days they use to allow 2 houses off of one service line.  However, I have never heard of there being 3 houses on one line, so this was a real surprise to everyone.  Since the third house is being remodeled and is empty staff decided that it should be disconnected from the other two houses.  Staff will install a new service connection from the main to the meter for this house.  This will also give our crew experience with tapping a water main.
Mayor Young asked if the roof on the Hill Street Pump Station was leaking.  Jeremy explained that the roof is in good shape and the only thing that has to be done is take the tarp off that is looking pretty tatted.  The reason the tarp was placed on the roof was to keep the moisture level down inside the building during the cleanup period. 
PARK:  The park bathrooms will be closed for the winter starting October 30th.

CANYON CREEK RESTORATION PROJECT;
Administrator Evans wanted to let Council know that she has been trying to get in contact with the Canyon Creek Restoration group.  She finally heard from one person and he let her know they had contracted out some timber cutting which they have a bill to send to us to be paid.  It is staffs thought that they do not understand that this grant is for design only.  The state has been contacted and staff is waiting to hear back from them before deciding what the next step is.
3. LIBRARY REPORT
Councilor Braudt reported that the circulation for the month of October 2018 is down from August 2018 and September 2018.  Part of the low figure could be due to fact this is for only a part of October.  They currently have 275 card holding members, with a total of 29 new members signed up from August to October.  There were 14 volunteers that worked 217 hours in the month of September.  There is a courier service working now to transport books and volunteers between the libraries.  
IX.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:
1. Planning Commission Regular Session – Wednesday, November 14, 2018@ 7:00 p.m.
2. City Council Regular Session – Monday, November 19, 2018 @ 7:00 p.m.
X. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 7:40 p.m.
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